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TOWN OFFICIALS, DEPARTMENTS, TERM EXPIRATIONS

BOARD OF SELECTMEN
2023 Todd M. Carusillo [R] First Selectman
2023 Dexter S. Kinsella [D] Selectman 2023 Mark S. Harris [R] Selectman
Meetings are held on Tuesdays

TOWN CLERK & REGISTRAR OF VITAL STATISTICS
2024 Barbara L. Breor [R]
2024 Kimberly Carusillo [R], Assistant
Hours: Monday - Thursday 9:00 A.M. - Noon & 1:00 - 4:00 P.M. Fridays 9:00 A.M.-1:00 P.M.
Or by appointment (after hours)

TOWN TREASURER
2023 Matthew Sweet [R]
2023 Neal White Jr [R], Assistant

TAX COLLECTOR
2023 Rebecca Juchert-Derungs
2023 Maureen Lamanna, Assistant
Hours: Tues. 9:00 A.M. — Noon & Wed. 1:00 P.M. —4:00 P.M.

REGISTRARS OF VOTERS
2027 Nanci Howard [D] 2027 Dawn E. Wilkes [R]

BOARD OF FINANCE
2023 Allan D. Walker Sr. [R] Chairman
2027 Edward Lee Bixler [D] 2025 James P. Korner[R]
2023 William P. Lane [D]
2025 Scott W. Tillmann [R] 2027 Robert P. Valentine [R]
Meetings are held the Fourth Wednesday Monthly

BOARD OF FINANCE ALTERNATES
2025 Russell Murdock [R] 2025 Patrick J Reilly [D]

BOARD OF ASSESSORS
2024 Adam Andrusia [U] 2023 Jarrod J. Upton [D] 2025 Dawn Wilkes [R]
Meetings are held quarterly

ASSESSOR/CONSULTANT
Lucy Hussman
Denise T. LeClair, Assessor’s Clerk
Hours: Tuesday & Wednesday 9:00 A.M. - Noon & 1:00 P.M. - 4:00 P.M.

BOARD OF ASSESSMENT APPEALS
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2023 Vacancy Chairman
2025 Audrey Blondin [D] 2025 Donna L. Molon [R]
Meetings on Special Days during the year

BOARD OF FIRE COMMISSIONERS - 2023
William P. Lane [D], Chairman
Donald M. Sage [R] Antonio F. Damiani [R]
ALTERNATE: Seth Breakell [R]
First Wednesday Monthly at the Fire House

FIRE MARSHALL
Robert Diorio

GOSHEN VOLUNTEER FIRE COMPANY, INC.
R. Barry Hall, Fire Chief =~ William R. Gelormino, President
Jason Watley, Deputy Chief Dave Parillo, Vice President

LIBRARY BOARD OF DIRECTORS
2027 Henrietta C. Horvay [D], Chairman
2025 Josephine Jones [D] 2025 Johanna Kimball [R] 2023 Lynette A. Miller [R]
2023 Anne Green [R] 2027 Patricia Sanders [R]
Meetings Third Wednesday Monthly

GOSHEN PUBLIC LIBRARY HOURS
Monday, Wednesday & Friday 10:00 A.M. - 6:00 P.M.
Tuesdays & Thursdays 9:00 A.M. — 6:00 P.M.
Saturday 9:00 A.M. - 2:00 P.M. (Sept. - June)
Saturday 9:00 A.M. - Noon (July & August)

PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION
2023 Don W. Wilkes [R] Chairman
2025 Cynthia A. Barrett [D] 2023 Laura J. Lemieux [R]
2025 Patrick Lucas [R] 2023 Lu-Ann C. Zbinden [D]
Meetings are Fourth Tuesday Monthly

PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION ALTERNATES
2023 Jerrold Abrahams [D] 2025 William B. Clinton [R] 2025 James Withstandley [R]

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
2025 Daniel J. Kobylenski [U] Chairman
2024 Bruce Arsego [R] 2025 C. Amanda Cannon [D]
2024 Matthew Grosclaude [R] 2025 Donald H. Moore [R]
Meetings are held on the Third Thursday Monthly

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS ALTERNATES
2024 Mark E. Beeman [R] 2023 Clyde Breakell [R] 2023 vacancy
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INLAND WETLANDS & ZONING ENFORCEMENT OFFICER
Martin J. Connor
Hours: Tues. & Thurs. 7:30 A.M. - 9:45 A M.

INLAND WETLANDS & WATER COURSE COMMISSION
2024 Thomas R. Stansfield [U] Chairman
2024 Allen S. Kinsella [D] 2025 Phillip Koenig [R]
2023 Lorraine M. Lucas [R] 2025 Raymond A. Turri [R]
2025 Brandy G. Summerlin [R] 2023 Frederic W. Wadhams [U]
Meetings are the First Thursday Monthly

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION
2023 Scott Olson [R] Chairman
2024 Henrietta C. Horvay [D] 2024 Heidi Koenig [R]
2025 Peter Kujawski [D] 2025 Neal White Jr [R]

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION - ALTERNATES
2024 Jonathan Carrol [R] 2023 Phillip Koenig [R]

RECREATION COMMISSION
2025 Nanci Howard [D] Chairman
2023 Susan Breakell [R] 2024 Garret D. Harlow [R]
2025 Sarah Leonard [R] 2023 Patrick Lucas [R]
2024 Angela Rossbach [U]
Meetings are held on the Third Monday Monthly

DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION
Erin Reilly, Recreation Director
Hours: Mon - Fri 8:00 A.M. — Noon
Summer hours at camp or by appointment

AGRICULTURAL COUNCIL
Clinton Thorn, Chairman [U]

Seth Breakell [R] Thomas Breor [U]
Janelle Carroll [R] Andrea J. Loomis [R]
George Motel Sr [U] Hope Thorn [R]
Meetings are held second Tuesday Monthly

AGRICULTURAL COUNCIL ALTERNATES
Suzanne Rinaldi [R] Mary L. Tracy [R]

CONSERVATION COMMISSION
2024 Tain M Kinsella [D] Chairman
2023 Cynthia Barrett [D] 2026 Paul B Gallo [R]
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2025 Jason A. Masi [U] 2024 Suzanne Rinaldi [R]
2026 Laura Saucier [D] 2025 Devin Stilson [R]
First Wednesday Monthly

WATER POLLUTION CONTROL AUTHORITY
2023 Christopher Zavagnin [R], Chairman 2024 Henrietta C. Horvay [D], Vice Chairman
2025 Russell Hurley [R] 2023 Jeffrey D. Lindstrom [U]
2024 Theodore A. Panasci [U]
Meetings are held when needed

WAMOGO REGIONAL HIGH SCHOOL DISTRICT #6
Chris Leone, Superintendent
Sabin Loveland, Principal

GOSHEN CENTER SCHOOL
Tracy Keilty, Principal

GOSHEN MEMBERS OF BOARD OF EDUCATION FOR REGIONAL DISTRICT #6
2023 Lauren Marti [U] 2024 Michael J. Bergin [D] 2025 Emily Marchand Cole [U]

GOSHEN MEMBERS OF BOARD OF EDUCATION FOR REGIONAL DISTRICT #20
2024 Emily Marchand Cole [U] 2025 Janelle Carrol [R] 2026 Krista Rizzo-Femia [D]

BUILDING CODE OFFICIAL & DEMOLITION OFFICER
Chris Zibell
Tuesday & Thursday 7:30 A.M. to 10:00 A.M.

BUILDING BOARD OF APPEALS
2026 Christopher E. Kowalski [R] 2024 Jeftrey D. Lindstrom [U]
2025 Theodore A. Panasci [U]
2027 Jarrod Upton [D] 2023 Christopher J. Wright [R]
Meetings are held as needed

TOWN HISTORIAN
Henrietta C. Horvay

ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER
Kaitlyn Graham
Matthew Perry, Assistant

AGENT FOR THE ELDERLY
Erin Reilly
NORTHWEST MENTAL HEALTH DISTRICT
Denise LeClaire

TORRINGTON AREA HEALTH DISTRICT
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2023 Thomas A. Breakell

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT DIRECTOR
Vacancy

TREE WARDEN
2023 Garrett Harlow

CONSTABLES - 2023
Henrietta C. Horvay [D]  Russell B. Hurley [R]
Dexter S. Kinsella [D] William P. Lane [D]
Lorraine M. Lucas [R] Alexander Miller [R] Anders A. Nygren [R]

JUSTICES OF THE PEACE - 2025
Diana Y. Bernard [R] Edward Bixler [D]

Paul Collins [D] Stanley P. Danielczuk [U] Robert L. Fisher, Jr. [R]
Robert M. Goldberg [D]  Maureen M. Goodhouse [D] Henrietta C. Horvay [D]
Dante Malanca [R] Michelle J. Pannullo [U] David Rosaler [U]
Victoria Sansing [R] Devin Stilson [R]

POLICE SERVICE
Troop B, Canaan

TOWN ATTORNEY
Roraback & Roraback

RECYCLING & TRASH COMMITTEE
Paul Collins, Recycling Coordinator [D]
Cynthia Barrett [D] Garret Harlow [R]
Lucy Hussman [D] Annette Lott [D]
Patrick Reilly [D] Suzanne Rinaldi [R]
Rod Zander [R]

JUDGE OF PROBATE
Hon. James Steck, Torrington

AREA REPRESENTATIVES
Maria Horn, Salisbury [D] State Representative 64th District
Stephen Harding, Brookfield [R] State Senator, 30th District
Jahana Hayes, Waterbury [D] Representative in Congress, Sth District
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Facts About Goshen
TOWN OF GOSHEN INCORPORATED 1739

State of Connecticut Litchfield County

Type of Government: Board of Selectmen, Town Meeting, Board of Finance
Municipal Elections: Biennial - odd numbered years
Population: 3165 estimated

Public Schools:
Goshen Center School
Wamogo Regional High School
Oliver Wolcott Technical School

Churches:
Church of Christ Congregational, Corner of Old Middle Street & Torrington Road
St. Thomas of Villanova, Roman Catholic, North Street
Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints, North Street

Golf Course:
Torrington Country Club, Torrington Road

Lakes & Ponds:
Country Club Pond 1 acre Litchfield Reservoir 12 acres
Cunningham Pond 14 acres Tyler Lake 185 acres
Dog Pond 60 acres West Side Pond 42 acres
Reuben Hart Reservoir 76 acres Whist Pond 40 acres
Mohawk Pond 8 acres Woodridge Lake 385 acres
North Pond 128 acres

Land Area: 29,184 acres 45.6 square miles

Situated in the Northwest Hills of Connecticut

Elevation at Goshen Center: 1,333 feet

Number of Miles of Town Roads: 68.96 (14.78 unimproved and 54.18 improved)
U. S. Representative District: Sth

State Congressional District: 30th

State Representative District: 64th
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TOWN CLERK

Vital Statistics
10 Births (4 Girls & 6 Boys) 16 Marriages (13 in Goshen) 33 Deaths

Burials in Cemeteries
6 Center Cemetery 0 East Street North 1 Milton Road
1 Hall Meadow 4 St. Thomas Cemetery 1 West Side Cemetery

Licenses & Stamps
186 Sportsmen Licenses, Stamps & Tags were issued.

Dog Licenses
372 Dog Licenses were issued
323 Altered 22 Unaltered 3 Kennels 1 Guide Dog 14 Other

Recordings
872 Land Documents were recorded.

2 Military Discharges 3 Maps Filed
7 Liquor Permits 7 Notary Public
8 Tradenames

Meetings
Special Town Meeting was held on July 13, 2022

Annual Town Meeting & Special Town Meeting held on November 30, 2022
Special Town Meeting was held on May 9, 2023
Annual Budget & Special Town Meeting held on May 31, 2023

Elections & Referendums

Republican Primary (State) was held August 9, 2022
Democratic Primary (State) was held August 9, 2022
State Election November 8, 2022

Respectfully Submitted,
Barbara L. Breor
Town Clerk
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BOARD OF ASSESSMENT APPEALS

The Board of Assessment Appeals met on September 10, 2022 for the 2021 Grand List Motor
Vehicle hearings and had no applications. No changes were made to the total assessment.

The Board of Assessment Appeals was scheduled for March 10™ and March 11th, 2023 for the
2022 Grand List Real Estate and Personal Property hearings and the 2021 Grand List
Supplemental Motor Vehicle hearings. There were no applications or adjustments for the
Supplemental Motor Vehicles. There was one application and adjustment for personal Property
Property which resulted in a decrease assessment of $620.

There were 14 Real Estate applications for the March Real Estate Hearings. Nine appeals were
granted, resulting in a total assessment decrease of $164,840.

Board Members Robert Harmon, Donna Molon and Audrey Blondin were present for the
hearings along with Alternate Henrietta Horvay.

Taxpayers wishing to appeal assessments on their Real Estate and/or Personal Property List, or
on a recently billed Supplemental Motor Vehicle List, must make a written request to the Board
of Assessment Appeals for a hearing in March. This written request must be submitted on the
prescribed form and received by the Board of Assessment Appeals by February 20th. All owners
of motor vehicles registered in the Town of Goshen can attend the Board of Assessment Appeals
open session hearing in September for the sole purpose of hearing appeals related to the
assessment of motor vehicles. Appeal Applications are available on the town website and in the
Assessor’s Office one month prior to each meeting.

Board Member and Chairman Robert Harmon resigned from The Board of Assessment Appeals
on April 4, 2023. We would to acknowledge Robert’s commitment and dedication to this Board
for the past 21 years.

Respectfully submitted,

Denise Leclair, Clerk
Committee Members:
Donna Molon, Audrey Blondin and Henrietta Horvay (Alternate)

Town of Goshen, Connecticut Annual Report Page 8



BOARD OF ASSESSORS

Regular meetings are held quarterly on the third Wednesday of September, December, March
and June. Lucy Hussman is the Goshen Assessor and works in cooperation with the Board of
Assessors as well as other commissions, boards and departments within the town. Denise Leclair
continues working as the Assessor’s Assistant.

Net Grand List of Taxable Property for the Town of Goshen

2022 Net 2021 Net 2020 Net

Grand List Grand List Grand List
Real Estate $665,157,803 $523,052,150 $520,302,180
Motor Vehicle 49,412,830 46,469,320 38,187,500
Personal Property (businesses) 16,668,404 16,186,190 14,383,910
Grand List Totals $731,239,037 $585,707,660 $572,873,590
(after BAA changes)
Change from prior year 145,531,377 12,834,070 7,660,955
Percentage Change 24.85% 2.24% 1.36%
Tax Exempt Real Estate 29,819,490 29,904,920 28,620,880
Total # of Accts
Real Estate 2207 taxable 2206 taxable 2207 taxable

101 tax exempt 101 tax exempt 100 tax exempt

Motor Vehicle 4073 4001 4008
Personal Property (businesses) 361 354 346

The state mandated Revaluation was completed by Vision Government Solutions, Inc. for the
October 1, 2022 Grand List. The increase in real estate values is evident by the significant
increase in the 2022 Grand List. The new assessment values from the revaluation went into effect
for the July 1, 2023 Tax Bills. Thank you to the residents of Goshen for their cooperation during
this project.

The next revaluation in Goshen is scheduled to be completed for the October 1, 2027 Grand List.

BOARD OF ASSESSORS
Jay Upton, Chairman
Adam Andrusia

Dawn Wilkes
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E\// Board of Selectmen

\ﬁ»;.( i

Fiscal year 2022/2023 began with the arrival of the American Rescue Plan Act second
tranche of ARPA funds coming in at $423,653.26 which $327,350.75 was allocated for the
purchase of a new fire truck and a new ambulance, Lake Weed committees received $ 25,000.00
each that was allocated to Tyler Lake and Westside Pond for weed control.  For those who are
unaware where the American Rescue Plan Act funds came from, they were Government funds
available to all Towns and Cities across America during the pandemic.

All boards and commissions meetings are held in-person and by zoom, which makes it very
convenient for Goshen residents to attend.

Tax Collections went very well. The Tax Collector collected 99.71% of what was due in
overdue taxes, but once again our residents were still affected by the pandemic, and trying to get
back on their feet.

The January ice storm and the March snow storm which 98% of our residents were out of
power for days, added extra cost to the town expenses for the FY 22-23 budget.

The Selectmen decided with the approval of residents to purchase 13.84 acres on Sharon
Turnpike from Edward Wright and Peter Fay for the amount of $200,000.00. This purchase was
very instrumental to the future of Goshen. Once built this will be the home of our new storage
facility for Public Works equipment, protecting our investment in equipment we purchased.

The Selectmen worked diligently with the boards and commissions and heads of
departments to manage budgets, in return Goshen’s finances are strong. The Board of Finance
was able to reduce the mill rate from 19.6 to 15.6, which | hope will help during these times of
inflation.

With the merger of Litchfield School District and Region 6, this left monies saved by Region
6 for Capital projects to be disbursed to Goshen, Warren & Morris. Goshen’s share was
$495,000.00 which will come in two payments ,15t payment will be in July 2023 and the 2" in July
2024.

Our overall school budget went down from $8.6 to $8.3 due to assessment decreased by
$364,741.00 due to our student population decrease. This should decrease our overall town budget.

Lastly, as a tax payer and your First Selectman, | will keep you up to date on issues during
each fiscal year’'s Annual Report. | look forward to the challenges and future needs of our great town.
We have a great team here at the Town Hall; | can tell you everything is running smoothly. Stop by
anytime, if you have any questions or concerns.

Todd M. Carusillo
First Selectman

Town of Goshen, Connecticut Annual Report Page 10



BOARD OF FINANCE

A difficult year ended up on a positive note. Another clean audit! Thanks again to the ladies
who work our books. We worked hard to get to the point where we could reduce the mill rate
and meet necessary expenditures. For the most part we funded the “needs” and none of the
“wants”.

Our bottom line is very favorable for two reasons. First our spenders spent only what they
needed and returned a quarter of a million dollars to the fund balance and second, we received
some substantial income that was not budgeted. The net results is a healthy fund balance which
helps us in the next budget.

The ever-increasing cost of our big-ticket items for public works and the fire company remain a
concern, but townspeople can still smile and note that Goshen IS DEBT FREE.

The Board of Finance meets on the fourth Wednesday of the month at 7:30pm except on the
third Wednesday in November and December. We are still meeting in hybrid mode so we are
available on zoom.

The board welcomes and is appreciative of public participation and written communications.

Respectfully submitted,
Allan D. Walker, Sr.
Chairman
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CEMETERIES

Goshen maintains six cemeteries; East Street North, Hall Meadow, Old Middle Street, Oviatt, Westside,
West Goshen (Milton Road). For fiscal year 2022 — 2023 there were a total of 3 burials; 1 in Hall
Meadow, 1 in Westside and 1 in West Goshen.

The primary maintenance activities for the year included mowing and brush cutting.

Funds helping to support the cost of annual maintenance continues to be managed through the investment
of dedicated gifts to the town, the sale of plots and burial fees. Gifts of value are encouraged either during
an individual’s life or as part of their estate. Gifts are added to the dedicated funds for a cemetery as
specified or are used to cover the cost of a specified project. Anyone with interest in contributing should
contact the First Selectman’s office or the appointed Sexton.

There are still plots available in the following Town owned cemeteries: East Street North, Westside and
West Goshen.

In general, any past or present resident of the town may purchase a plot for their use.

Fees for the cemeteries are:

Graves: $1000
Burial: $ 400 plus digging

Thomas P. Breor
Sexton of Town Cemeteries
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BOARD OF FIRE COMMISSIONERS

The volunteer members of the Goshen Fire Company live in and/or work in our community.
They attend training drills at the firehouse at least once weekly and go to classes, continuing
education seminars, joint drills with other towns, and train with rescue teams all on their own
time. They leave their families, jobs, and beds to respond to emergency tones. They are on call
24/7. They are dedicated to serving our community and to providing the emergency services
needed in the Town of Goshen. Many thanks to Fire Chief Barry Hall, Deputy Fire Chief Jason
Watley, Captain Patrick Lucas, Lieutenants; Jesse Mclntyre, Mark Better, Matt Grosclaude, Scott
Fraher, and Erin Reilly, President William Gelormino, Vice President Dave Parillo, Treasurer
Stan Detwiler, Secretary Shilo Garcio, Company Commissioners; Bruce Vaill, Jack Malahan and
Will Clinton. Special thanks to all the volunteer members of the Company who make personal
sacrifices to help keep our town safe during a variety of emergency situations.

The Board of Fire Commissioners works to balance fiscal responsibility while updating and
maintaining equipment that meets the advancing safety standards and technologies within the
Fire, Rescue and EMS Services which included the Board and Fire Company working together
to approve the purchase of a new Fire Truck.

The Board of Fire Commissioners would like to thank the Board of Finance and the Board of
Selectmen for their continued support. Because of their support, the Fire Company is able to
properly maintain all equipment and safety gear, in order to protect our members and keep the
community safe. Commissioner Foster had moved out of town and resigned from the Board in
June and Seth Breakell was appointed.

The Fire Company responded to a combined total of 428 calls Fiscal Year 2022/2023. Those
calls include Fire, Ambulance/EMS, and Dive responses, including mutual aid dispatches to
surrounding towns. Drills are held every Wednesday to keep members current on training and
review equipment and apparatus. Company meetings are held monthly to review memberships,
policies and general announcements within the Company.

We thank the members, their families and their employers for the time and commitment to the
Fire Company. Our volunteers spend valuable time away from their families to help keep our
community and its citizens safe. Much thanks to you all!

Respectfully,
Chairman William Lane
Commissioner Donald Sage

Commissioner Tony Damiani
Alternate Seth Breakell
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FIRE MARSHAL’S OFFICE

OFFICE OF THE GOSHEN FIRE MARSHAL
6 MONTH PERIOD MARCH 1, 2021 TO SEPTEMBER 30, 2021

The following is a summary of the fire marshal’s activities from March 1, 2021 to September 30,
2021

The Office of the Fire Marshal is charged with enforcement of the Connecticut Life Safety Code
and State Statutes.

Protection of life and property is the main objective of this office. This is achieved by
inspections of all properties and the elimination of fire hazards. Working with the property
owners and making a plan of correction that is agreed upon by both the owner and this office is
the primary objective.

Inspections are being done on a regular basis and are presently up-to-date.

All license facilities have been and continue to be done as needed.

Complaints are always handled immediately and resolved in a timely manner.

Plan reviews are conducted jointly with the Building Official’s office.

The main purpose for the plan review is to ensure that the building being constructed meets the
intent of the “code”. Our offices meet with the architects, engineers and owner(s) to review
these plans prior to their submittal to our offices. This process helps the owner speed up the
process for permitting.

Fire Investigations are conducted with a team approach. They are conducted through the
cooperative efforts of the Goshen Fire Department, State Police Troop B and this office. The
State Fire Marshal’s Office is also used at no expense to the Town. The State has more recourse
at their disposal such as the arson K-9 Unit. Utilizing these outside agencies provides more
manpower so that individuals can be assigned specific jobs and allows for more eyes to help

determine the origin and the cause of the fire.

Investigate Structure Fire
Investigate Vehicle Fire

Respectfully submitted,

Robert Diorio, Goshen Fire Marshal
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Conservation Commission Accomplishments 2023

Hiking Trails

Maintenance on all town hiking trails is conducted several times a year, consisting of
keeping trails cleared and open, signage and blazes updated, and duck nest boxes and bat
houses inspected and maintained.

The securing of grant money for East Street North trail improvements and handicapped
accessibility was unsuccessful this year. The joint submission with the Goshen Land Trust
was not chosen this grant round.

Goshen Town Topics

Articles written by commission members on a variety of topics such as invasive plants,
native wildlife species, and insects and parasites were regularly published.

Town Beautification

This Fall the perennial beds in front of the Town Hall walkway to be cut back & mulched
in the spring of 2024.

Pollinator garden was tilled, mulched and flowering plants installed, adjacent to the tennis
courts on Town Hall property.

Page 15 Town of Goshen, Connecticut Annual Report



The following is a three-year comparison of the total construction activity for the Town of

Goshen:

BUILDING OFFICIAL

Fiscal year 2022 -2023 2021 -2022 2020 - 2021
Number of Permits 485 468 546
New Dwellings 10 20 7
Construction Value | $16,337,071 $18,764,500 $11,788,670
Fee Value $153,694 $168,984 $130,365

The number of permits issued for the 2022/2023 fiscal year went up seventeen (17) permits
from the previous fiscal year. The construction values decrease from the previous fiscal year.

The number of permits issued for new dwellings decrease by ten (10) permits.

Just a reminder, the State of Connecticut Building Code is adopted and required by Town

Ordinance. Any building project, electrical, plumbing, heating and air conditioning installations,

wood stoves, pellet stove, solar system, swimming pools (both in-ground and above-ground),

spas, hot tubs, roofing, siding and replacement windows require the filing for a permit from the

Building Official.

Respectfully submitted,
Christopher Zibell
Building Official

Town of Goshen, Connecticut Annual Report
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Inland Wetlands Commission

The Inland Wetlands Commission is charged with protecting the inland wetlands and
watercourses within the Town of Goshen. The Commission meets the 1% Thursday of the month
at 7:15 PM in the Town Hall conference room, 42 North Street. The inland wetlands and
watercourses of Goshen are an indispensable and irreplaceable, but fragile, natural resource. The
wetlands and watercourses are an interrelated web of nature essential to:

= an adequate supply of surface and underground water;

= hydrological stability and control of flooding and erosion;

= the recharging and purification of groundwater; and

= the existence of many forms of animal, aquatic, and plant life.

The preservation and protection of the wetlands and watercourses from random, unnecessary,
undesirable, and unregulated uses, disturbance or destruction is in the public interest and is
essential to the health, welfare, and safety of the citizens. *

The Inland Wetlands Commission and their agent have been diligent in preventing unregulated
activities, of which have despoiled, polluted, and eliminated wetlands and watercourses causing
a significant adverse impact on the environment and ecology. The dedicated and skilled
members of this Commission are: Thomas Stansfield (Chairman), Allen Kinsella (Vice
Chairman), Lorraine Lucas, Ray Turri, Rick Wadhams, Brandy Summerlin and Phillip Koenig.

In the fiscal year 2022-2023 the Inland Wetlands Commission met for 12 regularly scheduled
meetings and 2 Public Hearing. A total of 32 Inland Wetlands permits were approved and one
was denied.

Martin Connor, AICP, the Inland Wetlands Enforcement Officer, under Section 12 of the Inland
Wetlands and Watercourse regulations, has the authority to approve a permit for an activity that
is not located in a wetland or watercourse when such agent finds that the conduct of such activity

would result in no greater than a minimal impact on any wetlands or watercourses. Mr. Connor
issued 2 such permits in the Fiscal Year 2022-2023.

The Inland Wetlands Enforcement Officer maintains office hours from 7:30AM to 9:45 AM on
Tuesdays and Thursdays or otherwise by appointment.

*contains content from the Inland Wetlands Regulations, adopted from DEP 4™ model.
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PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION

The Planning and Zoning Commission meets the 4th Tuesday of each month at 7:30PM, holding
additional Special Meetings and Public Hearings as needed. The Commission meets to discuss
and review sensitive land use applications, issues, and topics. The Commissioners work with
applicants in an effort to protect and preserve the rural character of Goshen, while being sensitive
to the rights of property owners to develop their land and to the economic development of the
Town.

In fiscal year 2022-2023, the Commission held 9 regular scheduled meetings with 7 and public
hearings. The following applications were approved; Small Scale Manufacturing by Special
Permit in the CB Zone consistent with our plan of conservation; Text Amendments to the Zoning
Regulations Related to Farming with a change from 7 acres to 5 acres; Amendments to Zoning
Regulations Section 6.4 Signs Old Middle Street 0400500-2- Lot Subdivision; put into the zoning
regulations the banning of everything related to section 3.10 and S.B. 1201; change the regulation
for Permitted Principal Uses within the Center Business Zone: 3.5.2.13 Indoor and Outdoor
Recreation Facilities including but not limited to Dance Studio, Gymnastics, Basketball, Racquet
and Paddle Sports, Volleyball, Archery, Soccer etc. and that it is consistent with The Town of
Goshen's POCD; Farm Store Major, 59 Old Middle Street with condition that the land under
cultivation is in agreement with the 500 square feet stipulation in the regulation; strike down
section 3.10 and replace with 3.10A which defines cannabis establishments and add section 3.10B
that cannabis establishments are not permitted in any zone within the Town of Goshen and
keeping with the plan of conservation and development and economic development plan; waiver
request of providing Open Space and Recreation Area, in accordance with Section VIII of the
Subdivision Regulations be approved for 80 Holmes Road; Subdivision Application for 80
Holmes Road with the conditions; site plan application for 12°x24’ pavilion for Regional School
District #6; favorable recommendation for the Town of Goshen to purchase property owned by
Alfred E. Wright and Peter Fay at Sharon Turnpike, Assessors Map 06-008-076; 61 Sharon
Turnpike for a change of use from real estate office to retail and making a finding that it meets the
specific and general conditions for Special Permit with no conditions being recommended; 192
Kubish Road, 1 lot subdivision pending a letter requesting a waiver for open space and recreation
and with changes noted being made on the subdivision, site development and septic plans, as well
as placing pins and monuments in accordance with the plan.

The Town Planner/Zoning Enforcement Officer approved 43 zoning permits for various
applications. These included; 3 deck/porches, 7 sheds, 8 barns, 2 garage, 2 swimming pools, 6
new houses, 11 additions, and 4 various permits. Violations were investigated and resolved. The
Town Planner/Zoning Enforcement Officer maintains office hours from 7:30AM to 9:45AM on
Tuesdays and Thursdays or by appointment.

The Commission is composed of 5 regular members and 3 alternates. Don Wilkes serves as
Chairman, Laura Lemieux serves as Vice-Chairman, and Lu-Ann Zbinden serves as Secretary.
Cynthia Barrett, and Patrick Lucas serve as regular members. Jim Withstandley, William Clinton
and Leya Edison serve as Alternate Commissioners. Leya Edison resigned in February, 2023 and
Jerrold Abrahams was appointed.
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Goshen Public Library
Annual Report
July 2022 — June 2023

The mission of the Goshen Public Library is to provide books, media, information,
programs and services to educate, inform and entertain the community. Throughout the year we
have purchased bestselling fiction and non-fiction books, audio books, magazines, DVDs of the
most popular and award-winning movies and television shows, and large print titles. We have
Libby, Kanopy and Hoopla to bring eBooks, audiobooks, and movies to our residents. We have
continued with Transparent Language which is an online language learning app. Do you need to
learn a language for business or pleasure? All of these are dependent upon a current library card
so please make sure we have your updated information.

The Goshen Public Library, with the financial help of the Friends of the Goshen Public
Library, sponsored many programs this year which happened over Zoom or Instagram Live:
Great Decisions (an 8-session series following the Foreign Policy Association Discussion Group
guidelines); story times and many history programs throughout the year. These programs are just
a sample of what we have offered, for an updated list of programs please go to our website.

The Goshen Garden Club graces us with flowers, plants and wonderful arrangements
every week to make our space a very attractive place to visit.

Ms. Renee DeSimone, our Children’s Programmer, has been doing an amazing job
encouraging our young patrons and their families. She has continued story hours but has also
added Art Series and other Friday after school programs, so please look to our calendar to see
what is happening.

In coordination with the Church of Christ Congregational, the Friends of the Goshen
Public Library have co-sponsored a “FREADom to Read” book group that meets monthly at the
church. We have read some amazing (and difficult) books such as the following: “The Hate U
Give” by Angie Thomas, “All American Boys” by Jason Reynolds and Brendan Kiely, and
“Maus” volumes 1 & 2 by Art Spielgelman. These discussions are wonderfully helpful in
discovering more about the human condition.

Please come in and update your library card, you’ll be glad you did. The Goshen Public
Library also has its list of museum passes on our web site — these passes offer either discount or
free entrance into many local museums and attractions.

We continue to send our weekly email newsletter out every Wednesday afternoon to keep
patrons informed about our programs. Send us an email, frontdesk@goshenpublib.org, and we

will add you to the list! You can also be our friend on Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter.
This will be my last Annual Report, since I have given notice. It is with fond memories
that I look back to my almost 16 years at the Goshen Public Library. I wish you all the very best.

Respectfully Submitted,
Lynn Barker Steinmayer, MLIS, LMSW
Library Director
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PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT

In 2022-2023, the Public Works Department continued our tradition of service and dedication to
the residents of Goshen, much as in years past. Our customer service was visible throughout the
town in the steady progress of roadway and public property maintenance, as well as in the
completion of road improvement projects. The entire Public Works staff and I sincerely thank all
residents for your consideration and patience with any roadway limitations during the year. When
projects are under way, temporary modifications and limitations are often necessary to facilitate

the work. Your cooperation ensured the safety of those working in the field.

The Public Works Facility is located east of the rotary at 38 Torrington Road. The facility houses
the truck garage, a large barn for the indoor storage of sand/salt, a smaller storage barn for traffic
signs, a road sander storage shed, and a yard for the storage of materials and other Public Works
equipment. The Public Works Department carries out all regular maintenance and many

improvements to our facility.

The Public Works Department in 2022-2023 was comprised of five full-time employees and four
part-time employees. Part-time maintainers were on an on-call basis year-round. They served to
supplement the full-time crew with project work and in resolving any weather-related issues that
arose. The Public Works Department employed and maintained seven commercially rated dump
trucks fitted with snowplows and material spreaders ranging in age from 2008 to 2022. Two
smaller trucks, a 2010 F-550 and a 2018 F-350 with plows, are also part of the fleet. The heavy
equipment maintained and operated during the year included a 2020 2.5 yd. Hitachi bucket loader,
2005 9-ton CAT excavator, 1988 Champion road grader with a 12° moldboard, 2006 12 wood
chipper, a 2005 90hp Kubota tractor, a 2022 J.D. roadside mower, a 1987 J.D. 450 dozer, a 1988
Ford backhoe loader, and a .R. roller compactor. In addition to our truck fleet and large equipment,

we maintain and utilize many pieces of smaller equipment and tools.

A cab and chassis was taken delivery of too ultimately replace Truck #5 in fiscal year 2023-24
when the cab will be fitted with all-season body and plow package. A number of smaller items

were replaced as they wore out, including hand tools, small power tools, and truck tires. We
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continue to co-op with the Northwest Hills Council of Governments (NHCOG) for the use of a
vac-truck (catch basin cleaner), road sweeper, hay-mulching machine, hotbox trailer used for

asphalt patching, and an earth materials screener.

The Public Works maintains Goshen’s 53.1 miles of paved roads and approximately15 miles of
dirt roads along with other Town properties, including properties on East St. North, East St. South,
Camp Cochipianee, and the Town Hall/ Library/ Goshen Center School complex. As part of
necessary upkeep, we patch asphalt, grade dirt roads twice annually or as needed, sweep, and keep
the drainage systems clear and functioning. This includes mowing and clearing brush from
roadsides and performing bridge maintenance. As part of providing safe, functional roads, road

signs, guide rails, and delineators are maintained and replaced as needed and budget allows.

In addition, major road improvement projects are carried out as budget and time permit. In the
2022-2023 fiscal year, we accomplished the reconstruction and paving of West Hyerdale Drive,
from Shelbourne Drive, north to Canterbury Court, and then picked up again at Bentley Circle to
Allenby Court, and then picked up again from #244 West Hyerdale Drive to Weldon Court;
furthermore, Canterbury Court and Allenby Court were reconstructed and paved. Roads in the
central area of Town were targeted for chip sealing this fiscal year. Roads included were Apley
Rd., Beech Hill Rd., Four Winds Rd., a section of Lyman Ln., Mill St., sections of Milton Rd., a
section of Pie Hill Rd., Pond Ridge Rd., Sandy Beach Rd., School Hill Rd., Sucker Brook Rd.,
Sunset Dr., Thompson Ln., Tyler Ridge Dr., West St., and Westside Rd.

14,340 Ibs. of hot applied rubberized asphalt was used to crack seal roads during the 2022-2023
year. Road’s crack sealed include; Apley Rd., Beech Hill Rd., Brush Hill Rd., Elementary Dr.,
Four Winds Rd., Mill St., Milton Rd., Pie Hill Rd., Sandy Beach Rd., School Hill Rd., Sucker
Brook Rd., Sunset Dr., Tamarack Ln., Thompson Rd., Tyler Ridge Dr., West St., Westside Rd.,
and Reservoir Rd. No roads were skim coated with an asphalt layer as a part of the chip seal

program this year.
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Public Works assisted the Recreation Department with maintaining the Camp Cochipianee
property including installing and removing the docks for summer camp along with removing dead

Ash trees from around recreation areas this winter.

The Public Works Department responded to 24 winter weather-related events throughout the year,
plowing and treating the roads a total of 33 days, beginning on November 16, 2022 and ending on
March 9, 2023.

This past winter we used approximately 498 tons of road sand, 1,659 tons of salt, and 8,613 gallons
of Magic Liquid to keep Goshen’s roadways clear and passable. In addition to snow and ice
removal for town roads, the Public Works Department provides snow removal and treatment of
the parking lots at the Goshen Fire Company, Goshen Center School, Camp Cochipianee, Public

Works Department, and Town Hall throughout the winter season.

The Public Works Department also serves our residents directly in a variety of ways. Processing
driveway permits is one of the services provided. The 2022-2023 year had an increase in driveway
permits issued from the prior fiscal year with 33 driveway permits granted and 6 roadway
excavation permits issued, also a decrease of 1. Additionally, we answered numerous resident

inquiries concerning road-related and other various Town issues.

I would like to thank both the full-time and part-time staff at Public Works for the exceptional
effort they have provided over the past year. Their performance in all aspects of the job proved
exemplary, while always being cognizant of the department budget. My thanks also goes out to
everyone at Town Hall, and the many great residents of Goshen. I look forward to continuing our

work together through the coming year.

Respectfully submitted,

Garret D. Harlow, PLA, Supervisor
Town of Goshen - Public Works
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Recreation Department

The Recreation Department continued to provide programs for all ages in FY 22/23. We enjoyed
our traditional programs like the Town Wide Tag Sale, Halloween Party, WMGL Basketball
program, Archery, T-ball, SMK Run, and Summer Concerts. And added some new ones.

Camp Coch Day Camp went through another Director change. Returning Assistant Director Rachel
Molcyk made the transition seamless. Much thanks to Rachel for stepping up for Camp 2022 as
Director and all her hard work helping the new Director set up to get Camp 2023 off to a great start.
We had some wonderful Camp Staff return this season that we are so grateful for. Many thanks to
the amazing staff, parents, and campers who were so patient though it all!!

The Department continued to collaborate to bring fun, educational, active programs to the
community. We worked with the Goshen Public Library, Goshen Center School, Goshen
Community Care and Hospice, RATS Committee, Warren, Morris, and Litchfield Park and Rec
Departments, and more!

Our Camp Grounds Maintenance Contractor, Earle Tyler resigned after 8 years of dedication. We
can’t yell “Thank you” loud enough to show our appreciation!! Best Wishes Earle!

With Earle’s departure, we welcomed Cono Gallo as our new Maintenance Contractor. Cono is a
Goshen resident and has transitioned well into the role. Cono works with the Director on projects
and is learning the ropes of what it takes to keep Camp Coch grounds and lodge in tip top shape.
Grazie Cono!

The Recreation Commission of FY 22/23 had some changes to adjust to as well. Longtime
Chairman Don Patterson resigned. Thank you so much for all your work, dedication, volunteering,
leading, and laughs over the years. You will be missed! Our longest serving member, Nanci
Howard, was elected our new Chairman. Our Commission is made up of Garret Harlow, Patrick
Lucas, Sarah Leonard, Sue Breakell, and Angela Rossbach. Our volunteer Commissioners work
together with the Recreation Director brainstorming ideas for programs, and events. Thank you for
all you do behind the scenes!

In August we welcomed Erin Reilly as our new Director. (Now I can stop talking in the third
person) I proudly served on the Recreation Commission for almost 10 years. I grew up in Goshen
and am lucky to raise my 2 daughters here. I attended programs when Dale Ives was Director and
helped with programs when Colleen Kinkade held the position. My girls both participated in many
programs under both Dale and Colleen. I know that I have big shoes to fill, following in the
footsteps of Dale and Colleen. I added in some new programs this year but kept the traditional
one’s going. I strive to provide Goshen with great programs, events, and opportunities. It has been
a wonderful year so far. Camp Coch Day Camp was amazing with the help of Rachel. I could not
have asked for better staff, Counselors, CIT’s and Jr. CIT’s. Let’s not forget the campers and
parents! I have had the pleasure of working with Goshen’s best volunteers and the support from
Goshen businesses is top notch! Thank you to all who have made my first year here so successful!

Respectfully Submitted,

Erin Reilly

Recreation Director
860-491-2249 | 860-601-6089
parkandrec(@goshenct.gov
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TAX COLLECTOR

The Tax Collector’s office collection rate for the fiscal year 2022-2023 was 99.71% for the Grand List
of October 1, 2021 and 69% for all the prior 14 years of back taxes. High collections continue to keep taxes
low in Goshen compared to other municipalities in Litchfield County.

TOWN OF GOSHEN
Grand  Uncollected Transfers Adjusted Collections Uncollected
List Taxes Current Lawful Corrections to Taxes Interest Taxes Due
Year  July 1,2021 Levy Additions Deductions _ Suspense Collectible Taxes and Liens Total 30-Jun-23 Generating  Writeoffs Paid Month end
2013 11,643,814.92 5350.12 16,75747 (29.11) 11,632,407.57 11,618383.32 30,333.40 11,648,716.72 33,439.74 19,444.60 9,694.53
2012 40443.23 27336 616.77 - 40,099.82 30,595.95 5.855.63 36:451.58 12,818.84 3,508.42 384.25
2011 11,766.17 783 (82.32) 11,676.02 6,039.73 132201 7361.74 734307 1,706.79 8379
2010 5,099.94 - (304.58) 4,795.36 1,165.04 716.12 1,881.16 3,781.45 - -
2009 2,996.89 - (31227) 2,684.62 43472 343.46 778.18 221991
2008 3.827.82 99.37 (760.87) 2,967.58 335.30 300.90 636.20 2,632.30
2007 1,638.09 - - 1,638.09 - - - 76437
2006 1,192.67 - (637.95) 554.72 554.72
2005 1,155.96 - (448.66) 707.30 707.30
2004 1,501.29 - 1,501.29 150129 -
2003 976.73 - 976.73 976.73
2002 1,581.09 (1,581.09)
2001 -
2000
1999
1998
Total 72,179.88  11.643.814.92 562348 1748144  (4.156.85) 11,700,009.10 _ 11,656.954.06 38.871.52 11,695.825.58 66.739.72 24659.81  10.167.57
COLLECTION FEES 36.87 105.08
MARSHAL FEES 508.94 331.70
COPY FEES 1,702.70 1,869.70
LIEN FEES 825.00 1,032.00
1165695406 41945.03 11,699.164.06

The Tax Collector’s office has all the tax information online on our Town website www.goshenct.gov .

2465981 10,167.57

You can also pay your taxes online through this look up section by either an electronic check or a debit/credit

card. Processing fees will still apply. Please call the office if you have questions.

Respectfully submitted,

Rebecca Juchert-Derungs, CCMC
Tax Collector
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CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE FOR C T J
RECYCLING AND TRASH (RATS)

Thank you, GOSHEN!!
MSW decreased 8% 1n 2023 over the 16% decrease we saw 1n 2022.

This was accomplished by increased composting and recycling — Keep up the good work!
This savings in quantity saved the Town 2% over the 2022 spending even though we received a 6% cost increase.

The trash to energy plant in Hartford has closed and our trash is being hauled to out-of-state landfills. The fees
that residents pay for trash pickup only pay to get the trash to the MIRA facility in Torrington, the Town pays an
additional $116/ton for the transportation & disposal after your fee. This is another 6% cost increase!

The committee sponsors October and April mattress, box spring & electronics recycling events, held at Town
Hall. ShredSmart paper shredding sponsored by Torrington Savings Bank in April & Union Savings bank in
October are well attended by residents. Take 2 Inc. a DEEP approved Covered Electronics Recycler located in
Waterbury CT collects and recycles our televisions, computers, printers and much more at no cost to the town.
Mattress & Box springs were recycled by the Mattress Recycling Council also no cost to the Town. We filled
the trucks at each of the events. Over 100 mattresses & box springs were recycled and kept out of the waste
stream

In addition to mattress, electronic recycling and shredding we now have three Textile Bins for recycling of used
clothing. One is located at Goshen Center School teacher parking lot and one at The Village Market Place.
These collected 21,500 Ibs. of fabric in 2022.

We also participate in the regional Household Hazardous Waste events semi-annually to properly dispose of a
long list of hazardous items including cleaners, pesticides, chemicals and fuels.

Listed below are annual results for weekly MSW and bi-weekly collections of recyclables.

SS MSW Population Per Per
Recycling per Annual Capita Capitia %
Tons Tons Report MSW/LBS Change
YE 6/30/23 304.77  1317.5 3165 833 -8%
YE 6/30/22 353.29  1410.4 3130 901 -16%
YE 6/30/21 382.93 1543.14 2888 1069
Type item Count Unit
Motor Qil 153 Gal
Antifreeze 74 Gal
FY 2023  Scrap Metal 15.33  Tons
Batteries 1 Ea
Tires 183 Ea
Freon 46 Ea
Avg Recycle Bins/wk 957 EA

Citizens Advisory Committee for Recycling and Trash (RAT5)
Cindy Barrett, Paul Collins, Garret Harlow, Lucy Hussman, Annette Lott, Pat Reilly, Sue Rinaldi, Rod Zander,

Annual Report FY 7/1/22-6/30/23
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Registrar of Voters

The 2022-2023 fiscal year saw Goshen residents all voting in the same district for the first time
in 10 years. Due to redistricting, Goshen is now one district once again, at least for the next
decade.

The Registrar of Voters office underwent a change with the retirement of Lori Clinton (R) and
the election of Dawn Wilkes (R).

During the past fiscal year Goshen managed a Republican Primary for US Senator and Secretary
of the State, a Democratic Primary for Secretary of the State and Treasurer, both in August 2022.
We also worked together for the November 8, 2022 State Election, as we elected the offices of
Governor and Lieutenant Governor, US Senator, Representative in Congress 5% District, State
Senator 30" District, State Representative 64" District, Secretary of the State, Treasurer and
Comptroller, Attorney General, Judge of Probate, and Registrar of Voters. There was also a
question on the ballot: Shall the Constitution of the State be amended to permit the General
Assembly to provide of early voting, Yes or No? The majority of electors in Goshen voted
“NO”, however, the State voted in favor of the amendment.

The legislature is actively creating a formula and guidelines for implementation of said early
voting procedures with input from the municipalities, including the Town Clerks and Registrars
of Voters.

The Regional School Budget vote which is always the first Monday in May was held at
WAMOGO High school. The budget was adopted. All 3 towns that make up the school district
(Goshen, Morris & Warren) vote together in the WAMOGO Gym.

The Annual Canvass was completed using Roast. Besides the canvass, we continue to process
additions, deletions and changes to party affiliations throughout the year. As of June 30, 2022
active Goshen voters number as follows:

Democrats: 594 Green Party: 1
Republicans: 918 Independent: 25
Unaftiliated: 727 Libertarian: 4

Total Registered Voters: 2269
Nanci Howard and Dawn Wilkes Goshen Registrar of Voters

Our office applauds the diligent hard work of our poll workers, and we encourage civic
engagement. If you are interested in becoming a poll worker, please call the office: 860 —491-
2308 ext. 236. Thank you.
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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

The responsibilities of the ZBA include granting variances from the Zoning Regulations, granting
special permits to expand nonconforming structures, hearing appeals of the Zoning Enforcement
Officer’s decisions, and granting Motor Vehicle License Location Approvals.

Traditionally, the most common applications to the Zoning Board of Appeals had been requests for
variances to the Zoning Regulations. In order to grant a variance, the Board must make the following
findings:

A) That there are special circumstances or conditions applying to the land or structure that do not
apply generally to land or structures in the neighborhood, or in the zone at large, and have not
resulted from any act subsequent to the adoption of these Regulations whether in violation of
the provisions hereof or not;

B) That the aforesaid circumstances or conditions are such that the literal enforcement or strict
application of the provisions of the Regulations would result in exceptional difficulty,
unusual hardship, or deprive the applicant of the reasonable use of such land;

C) That the variance granted is the minimum variance that will alleviate the circumstances and
conditions applying to land or structure for which the variance is sought; and
D) That the granting of the variance will be in harmony with the purposes and intent of these

Regulations; will accomplish substantial justice; and will not be injurious to the
neighborhood or otherwise detrimental to the public health, safety, and welfare.

In September 2013 the Planning & Zoning Commission amended the Zoning Regulations to permit
the expansion of nonconforming structures by special permit rather than by variance, provided the
addition is no closer to the property line than any portion of the existing structure. It was determined
the ZBA was the body best suited to hear these applications. These projects often improve the
appearance of the property, increase neighborhood property values, and protect lake water quality
through accompanying improvements to outdated septic systems. This amendment simplified the
application process for these types of projects while still ensuring rigorous oversight by the Town and
the opportunity for comment by abutting neighbors at a public hearing.

Fiscal year 2022-2023, the Zoning Board of Appeals held 2 regularly scheduled meetings and 1
public hearings. At those meetings the Board heard 1 special permit application for garage addition.

The Zoning Board of Appeals has 5 regular members and 3 alternates. Fiscal year 2022-2023, the
Board members were: Daniel Kobylenski, Chairman; Amanda Cannon, Vice-Chairman; Regular
Members Matt Grosclaude and Donald Moore; Alternate Members Mark Beeman, George
Szydlowski, and Clyde Breakell. Lori Clinton provided administrative support to the Board.

The Zoning Board of Appeals meets the 3™ Thursday of the month in the Town Hall conference
room, 42 North Street, at 7:30 PM as needed. Generally, site visits are made by the board members
on each application prior to a public hearing. The Zoning Enforcement Officer, Martin Connor, is
available to assist applicants on Tuesday and Thursday mornings from 7:30AM until 9:45AM in the
Town Hall.
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Lake Weed Management Committee

This is a sub-committee under the direction of the Board of Selectman. It
is comprised of appointed member by the BOS that represent our four
largest bodies of water. They include Joe Welsh and Lida Exstein from
Dog Pond, Michele Fitzpatrick and Marty Harris from Tyler Lake. West
Side Pond is represented by Chris Sanders and Simon Ellis with
Woodridge Lake by Chris Kennavane. Woodridge does have one
vacancy.

The purpose of this sub-committee is to share problems, solutions,
successes and failures. We make no policy nor spend any money. We
have been very helpful with our lake problems even though each lake
has their own unique situations.

At this time of the year, all lakes, with our scientist, are implementing
our plans. We have and will continue to test and monitor our lakes, the
weed growth, algae growth and nutrient levels.

Three of our lakes fall within the City of Waterbury Watershed area.
That means that all treatments must be approved by DEEP, DPH and
NDDB. They oversee the treatments to ensure that the water remains
safe and of good quality.

This year most of our activities have been using suction harvesting and
Hydro-raking. While Woodridge has continued to use harvesting and
carp for this year.

Management of our lakes is a never-ending battle against nature’ s desire
to fill in our lakes. It takes a lot of resources and we appreciate the
Town’s investment in our future. Hundreds of thousands are spent each
year and most of it is privately secured, for our ongoing task.
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TOWN HISTORIAN

I have continued “A History of South End
Goshen, Connecticut” written by Hervey
Brooks in 1858.

In the spring of 1808 (as I think) Mr.
Merrills sold his property here, and went
with his wife to live with, or near one of
their Sons, who had been living several
years in Western New York. This son, as
was afterward reported, defrauded his
parents out of their little patrimony, which
of course embittered the remainder of their
days on earth.

In February, 1814, the writer of these
sketches came into possession of the house
and land, which had